YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, October 3, 2024
3:00 p.m.

Present:  P. Angermeyer, J. Attallah, A. Bain, M. Becker, K. Bell-Kovacs, S. Burelle, M. Cao, K. Cherrington, N. Dang, P. Darke, J. David, A. Day, S. De Goey, A. Dibo Amany, R. Freckleton, L. Gilbert, M. Goitom, A. Gorgani Dorcheh, A. Habibi Lashkari, D. Harding, S. Hook, K.Y.H. Hui, P. Ingram, C. Jian, S. Johnson, L. Korrick, J. Kowlessar, N. Lagerlöf, K. Lee, M. Leisinger, P. Lemieux, N. Levi, N. Levitt, A. MacLachlan (Dean), H. Macrae, W. Moir, H. Moore, M. Morrow, H. Nguyen, A. O’Connell, T. Ojo, M. Osibodu, G. Parekh, S. Parsons, A. Perry, P. Rahimpoor-Marnani, M. Reisenleitner, E. Sampson, M.M. Schiff (Secretary), M. Schweitzer, L. Seiler, V. Shea, I. Stedman, N. Tabatabei, J.-T. Tremblay, C. van Daalen-Smith, S. Van Viegen, D. Winland, M. Zabrocki, R. Zacharias, M. Zryd (Chair)

Guests:  T. Bhoola, D. Katsman, S. Murtha

Regrets:  N. Couto, J.-P. Paluzzi, A. Rutherford, M. Safarian, S. Stubbs

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom.
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Mike Zryd welcomed members of Faculty Council to the first meeting of this academic session.

He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

Chair Zryd reflected on the use of the land acknowledgement, emphasizing its importance beyond introductions at meetings and its influence throughout our daily lives.

The Chair also referenced the Canadian Association of University Teachers’ statement on the National Day for Truth and Reconciliation, from September 27, 2024.  The statement concludes, and Chair Zryd related, “To achieve a more just and decolonized future, we must transform the Truth and Reconciliation Commission’s recommendations into meaningful action through dialogue and solidarity with Indigenous colleagues and students.”

Chair Zryd then spoke about York’s Office of Research Ethics “which has instituted an Indigenous Research Ethics Board, one of the, if not the first such research ethics boards in Canada.  This committee, constituted through dialogue with Indigenous colleagues, provides specialized knowledge in relation to research involving Indigenous People (First Nations, Inuit, and Métis), Communities, and Nations, and will govern all research by faculty, postdocs, graduate students, and undergraduate students involving Indigenous People as Human Participants in research projects.”  

Chair Mike Zryd thanked last year’s Chair Markus Reisenleitner for his oversight of Faculty Council.

For the Council record and for Senate, Chair Zryd also announced that there are three new graduate Senators:  Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh, Mirusha Ramaj and Ryan Whiston.  Senate will be informed.

Communications
Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh, President, York University Graduate Students’ Association

Graduate Students’ Association President Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh addressed Faculty Council.  They congratulated this year’s Chair of Council Mike Zryd, and thanked last year’s Chair Markus Reisenleitner.  They described the Graduate Students’ Association as an autonomous council which represents approximately 6000 graduate students at York who are automatically members.  The Association is a non-profit organization which offers services of interest to students from all programs as well as advocacy on academic matters.  The Association overlaps with the membership of York’s CUPE 3903 union.  The structure of the Graduate Students’ Association is “confederal” with some decisions made by a council.  Graduate Students’ Association President Gorgani Dorcheh stated that the previous year was challenging, and that additionally there were emerging concerns this year, including international student policies and policies related to immigration status.  The Graduate Students’ Association continues to serve as an advocate for students.  President Gorgani Dorcheh expressed that the Association looks forward to working with the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Council.

Chair Mike Zryd thanked President Gorgani Dorcheh on behalf of Council.  Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith added appreciation for the Graduate Students’ Association President in their second year of service.
2. Orientation
Presentation
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith provided an overview of the purpose, mandate and procedures of Faculty Council.  Council, she noted, is the committee of Senate responsible for graduate studies.  She presented the responsibilities as delineated in Council’s Structure, Rules & Procedures:
“As the pan-university Committee of Senate responsible for graduate and postdoctoral educational development, the Council will:
· provide the oversight and advocacy of graduate and postdoctoral educational development in the university’s mission to achieve excellence in scholarship, research, and teaching in pure, applied and professional fields;
· consult, cooperate, and plan strategically with graduate programs, anchor Faculty Council Graduate Committees, and other relevant units across the university to support disciplinary, multi-disciplinary, and cross-Faculty initiatives;
· develop and maintain uniformly high standards of graduate and postdoctoral educational development, research and professionalization across the University. These standards are to be supported by the adoption and review of regulations governing standards of admission, examinations, academic progress milestones and completion;
· define the minimum membership criteria for appointment to the Faculty of Graduate Studies to facilitate student and program development in the areas of teaching, scholarship, research, and supervision;
· enact such policies, regulations, guidelines, and procedures as are necessary to conduct the affairs of the Faculty.”
Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith reviewed Council’s Standing Committees:   Academic Planning & Policy Committee, Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee, Awards Committee, Nominating Committee and Petitions Committee.  The membership of Council was revised in the previous year mainly to meet Senate’s requirement that student members comprise no more than 25% of voting members but also to include more representative groups.  Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith discussed the categories of Council membership.  She also cited the Council rule that asks that Committee Chairs report to Council before the end of each annual session about “the enactment of the Committee’s mandate; the year’s trends; issues arising from Committee business; and priorities for the following year.”
Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith then reported on changes from summer 2024 that involve DEDI.  Members of Academic Planning & Policy Committee are asked to:
· “demonstrate familiarity with York’s DEDI principles by having attended in-house or equivalent DEDI training (Polaris, the DEDI Toolkit or other available options) either within the first term of their appointment to the committee or no longer than two years before. 
· Committee members will consider aspects related to Decolonization, Equity, Diversity and Inclusion as well as Accessibility in line with the DEDI principles outlined in the York University DEDI Strategy, when enacting the committee mandate. This will be enacted through the use of reflective questions provided by the Division of Equity, People & Culture. 
· safeguards that York’s DEDI principles are considered in the procedures of Faculty Council and all of its Standing Committees.”
Councillors were reminded about their responsibilities:  to attend Council meetings, keep up on agendas, review documentation in advance of meetings, consult with constituencies, engage in conversations, and bring matters to Council.  To bring matters to Council, councillors may contact Chair Mike Zryd or Secretary M. Michael Schiff.  Some matters will first be presented to Standing Committees prior to Council.

3.  Minutes (Previous Meeting, June 6, 2024) 
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

Chair Mike Zryd reminded Council that meeting minutes are available via the Council website.
4. Business Arising from the Minutes
For approval
Changes to Structure, Rules & Procedures of Council: Full-time faculty members
Approved by Academic Planning & Policy Committee on June 12, 2024
Associate Director Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir introduced this item for action. He explained that the rules for the composition of Council’s Standing Committees have been revised to confirm the existing practice that only faculty members who are full-time may be elected to Standing Committees for faculty member positions.

Chair Mike Zryd and Secretary of Council M. Michael Schiff reminded attendees that only voting members of Council should participate in voting.  Voting and non-voting members are delineated on the Council website.

It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,

“that the proposed change to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of the Council of the Faculty of Graduate Studies be APPROVED.”

5. Dean’s Remarks
Dean Alice MacLachlan addressed Council.  She spoke about the pressures of the post-secondary sector including the funding of Ontario universities.  At the federal level, the government has set an intake cap on international student permit applications:  for 2024, the cap is expected to decrease approved study permits to about 360,000, about 35% less than 2023.  This year, the cap has been extended to apply to graduate students.  It is not yet known how the cap will be implemented.

Dean MacLachlan discussed challenges related to the new Financial Aid, Awards and Scholarships system.  Although recent delays have mostly been addressed, the Dean is aware of what even short delays do to those who rely on funding.  She committed to improvements for graduate students, and will update Council.

Finally, the Dean reviewed York’s SHARP 2.0 funding model and recent changes some Faculties have had to confront regarding graduate courses.  At a recent meeting of graduate program directors, related challenges were discussed:  promoting graduate education externally, and supporting graduate studies collectively.  York University, the Dean said, is primarily a research institution, which heavily involves graduate students and graduate faculty members.

The Faculty of Graduate Studies is expanding its recruitment team and strategy, and working with university partners.  The development of the supervision hub is going forward led by Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith.  The Dean continues to work on graduate artificial intelligence policy, and referenced a related announcement by the Council of Ontario Universities.

Dean MacLachlan stated that she looked forward to working with Council again this session.

6. Adoption of the Ontario Council on Graduate Studies’ (2023) Principles for Graduate Supervision at Ontario Universities
For approval
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith and Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir
Approved by the Academic Planning & Policy Committee on August 16, 2024
Motion (original)
Principles for Graduate Supervision at Ontario’s Universities, Ontario Council on Graduate Studies, 2023
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith introduced this item to Council, which asks for approval of a set of principles related to graduate supervision crafted by a provincial body, the Ontario Council on Graduate Studies, “to better support students, supervisors and departments in (the navigation of) the complexities and diversities of the graduate study enterprise and ensure students have an intellectually and academically rewarding, productive and supportive experience.”  An in-depth study of “policies, practices, research and documents” explored the best ways to support the most positive supervision outcome.  The core values of integrity, inclusion and collaboration were considered.  Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith asserted that there was striking alignment with York’s guidelines for graduate supervision, as well as areas for further development.  Inspired by the Ontario principles, the Associate Dean Academic continued, discussions of national principles for graduate supervision are underway.  The Ontario principles formally recognize the responsibility of institutions to support students and supervisors in the creation of strong supervision.  She also referenced new resources now available from the Faculty of Graduate Studies:  the Strong Start to Supervision Checklist; Tips for Having Difficult Conversations; and Supervisory Sparkshops.
Markus Reisenleitner, Director of the Graduate Program of Communication & Culture, asked if the adoption of the principles exceed the responsibilities of Faculty Council.  He pointed out that the principles may be impacted by the YUFA Collective Agreement which may, for example, have oversight over some areas related to graduate supervision.  Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir replied that the adoption of principles varies from the approval of regulations, in that principles form only a baseline for how to proceed, and highlight available resources.  The principles are not intended to supersede regulations, but their adoption will be referenced there as it’s the most logical home for York community members to access them.  Chair Mike Zryd ruled on the point raised by Professor Reisenleitner noting that the principles are strategic and useful, and hold the institution responsible for student and faculty member concerns and do not intend to override the Collective Agreement.
However, there was a discussion and general agreement to revise the motion as presented so that the principles would be “endorsed” rather than “adopted.”
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, to approve the following motion, as revised,
“Are you in favour of the endorsement of the Ontario Council on Graduate Studies’ (2023) Principles for Graduate Supervision at Ontario Universities?”
7. Thesis and Dissertation ~ Oral Examination Regulations
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir
Approved at the September 11, 2024, meeting of Academic Planning & Policy Committee
For approval
Motion
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir noted that these changes follow revisions to thesis and dissertation regulations that were approved by Council, and became effective in May 2024.  The changes to defences supported York University's Sustainability Strategy.  From the proposal’s introduction:  “Primary aspects of this update included:  remote participation as the default for external examiners, greater student choice on the format of the defence (in person, remotely by videoconference, or in hybrid format), and enhanced guidelines for Chairs navigating issues that can arise during an oral examination.”  Travel expenses were also updated and set to be processed by anchor Faculties, respectful of changes to the University’s budget model.  Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Moir continued, informing Council that the current iteration of the regulations provides for more flexibility for examination committee participation where local members may join either in person or remotely to participate in hybrid defences.  While in-person defences are foregrounded, student decision-making is reinforced.
“Normally, it is preferred that local examining committee members and the candidate being examined are physically present at York University for thesis/dissertation oral examinations. The examination may be conducted in person, remotely by videoconference, or in hybrid format. While there are several benefits to conducting an in-person examination, the student’s preference is to be considered in the final decision. Students are encouraged to consult with their supervisor and Graduate Program Director in making a venue decision that balances learning outcomes associated with in-person oral examinations with the needs/wishes of those involved in the examination.”

The changes seek more openness in how to participate in defences.
Dean Alice MacLachlan noted that there were many requests for exceptions to the policy as implemented earlier this year.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the changes to the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ regulations involving thesis and dissertation oral examinations be APPROVED.”
8. Updates to Regulations ~ Graduate Milestone Examinations
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir

Approved at the September 11, 2024, meeting of Academic Planning & Policy Committee

For approval

Motion

Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir introduced this item, which updates “timing and scheduling” for graduate milestone examinations.

Revisions to Faculty regulations were presented as follows:

Excluding exceptional circumstances, the scheduling of the examination – the relevant date, time and (where applicable) location – will take place and be communicated to students and all faculty members involved in the examination process no later than 20 business days prior to the examination date. 

In the case of multi-part examinations, students and faculty members involved will be informed of the timing of the various examination components that are to follow the initial scheduled examination.

In the event that an examination(s) must be rescheduled, students and all faculty members involved must normally be informed no later than 5 business days prior to the examination(s) date.

The revisions specify that multi-part examinations may be scheduled closer than 20 days apart.

Chair Mike Zryd noted that the Faculty provides overall guidance while respecting program autonomy.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes to the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ regulations involving graduate milestone examinations be APPROVED.”

9. Changes to class size minimums and consequences for graduate programs
For discussion
Chair Mike Zryd asked Victor Shea, Director, Graduate Program in Humanities, who had asked that this item be added to the meeting’s agenda, to introduce the item to councillors as requested at a meeting of the caucus of graduate program directors.
Director Shea reported that graduate programs are being asked to ensure class enrolments have a minimum of 8 students or face course cancellations.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies has no control on these limits, he continued, since this is an anchor Faculty matter.  However, the Faculty of Graduate Studies may be able to add to and inform the discussion.  The minimum class enrolment change from 6 to 8 students was announced in September 2024 with one year’s grace.  The minimum also affects mandatory courses.
Alternative solutions were discussed at the directors’ caucus including offering reading courses, offering curriculum in non-credit workshops under the workload of program directors, and a merge within programs of master’s and doctoral courses or a merge between graduate programs of similar course offerings to be offered jointly.  The caucus welcome further solutions.
Robert Zacharias, Director of the Graduate Program in English, added in the meeting chat that the raising of minimum class sizes “is compounded by a corresponding decrease in the number of admissions we are allowed – we are told we have to have more students in classes but are also being told we have to let in (fewer) students to the program.  The situation is further complicated by a loss of administrative support.”
Markus Reisenleitner, Director, Graduate Program in Communication & Culture, stressed that this is a matter for this Council as pedagogy and is not simply a budget matter.  Chair Mike Zryd suggested that concrete suggestions could be considered by Academic Planning & Policy Committee also.
Councillors discussed whether various alternatives would work in different programs with most commenters citing difficulties.  Anne O’Connell, Director, Graduate Program in Social Work, and Marina Morrow, Director, Graduate Program in Critical Disability Studies, delineated issues that would arise in their respective programs.  Liette Gilbert, Director, Graduate Program in Environmental Studies asked how graduate program directors could reasonably be expected to step in and solve these issues.
Dean Alice MacLachlan reminded councillors that until recently she was director of a small graduate program, and emphasized how important it is for this Faculty to stand up for all programs.  She discussed how the course minimums were changed for some Faculties and called for further rationales and enhanced support for impacted programs to best navigate these challenges.  The Faculty, she reiterated, creates academic policy and standards.
Chair Mike Zryd stated that these issues will be raised at Academic Planning & Policy Committee.
Director Shea called for a one-year moratorium on changes, and stressed the need for support against the changes from administrators beyond graduate program directors.  Dean MacLachlan offered to introduce these issues at the next graduate program directors’ meeting, and the next meeting of Associate Deans Graduate, and to report back to Council after.
10. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Associate Dean Academic and Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee representative, reported that the Senate committee is ramping up for another busy year.  She advocates for graduate concerns at the committee and ensures that graduate matters are considered when appropriate.  Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee reviewed policy related to attending physician statements; created a general education working group, and a generative artificial intelligence working group of which Dean MacLachlan is a member.
Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee representative Saskia Van Viegen reported that there is a planning group exploring a medical school as well as an overview group to review the potential medical school proposal.  The Senate committee is discussing “Faculties of the Future” and rationales for restructuring, including where graduate studies fits in the conversation.  Professor Van Viegen will bring any related documentation to the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  Chair Mike Zryd agreed that these items would be considered at Faculty Council.
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials representative, had a conflict and had to leave this meeting but provided a written report.  The Senate subcommittee considers and recommends individuals for honorary degrees.  The subcommittee updated and revised the nomination pool for these degrees.  Professor Cao’s report asks members of Faculty Councils to consider the nomination of appropriate individuals for honorary awards including the University Professorship and Distinguished Research Professorship.
Senate Executive representative, Naomi Couto was unable to attend the meeting.
11.  Senate Synopsis
For information

Summary of the Senate meeting of June 27, 2024 (URL/pdf)

The Senate synopsis was received for information.

12.  Other Business
There was no other business.
13.  Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 5:09 p.m.



